
The time is always right to do what is right.  
- Martin Luther King Jr.

Helen Mason
Healthy, thriving communities, Kia Momoho Te Hāpori Ōranga. 13 March 2018

continued over

Health Minister’s visit
I was delighted to welcome Health Minister Hon Dr David Clark to our DHB 
recently. Our Chair Sally Webb and I were pleased to have the opportunity to 
share with the Minister the many positive things which are taking place across 
our DHB. I hope you like the collage of success stories as posters which we 
prepared for his visit. The success stories we shared with him are your stories: 
your hard work, your dedication, your commitment to making us the best we 
can be. The Minister was positive about our DHB, and recognised the great 
work that our teams are doing.

We had the opportunity to show the Minister the Assessment Planning Unit (he 
loved the red chairs!), the Chapel, our future proofing with Building 50 and the 
new Cardiac suite. He was very pleased to meet some of the team. 

Thank you for giving us so much to be proud of, and for all you do to care for 
our communities.
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Henny Edkins HCA reading out 
her Ode to APU alongside Lynn 
Hema CNM.

From left Kate Grimwade, Lynn Hema and 
Henny Edkins cutting the ribbon to open the 
Assessment Planning Unit.

Tauranga Hospital’s Admission Planning 
Unit (APU) has been renamed Assessment 
Planning Unit (APU).
Whilst the name change may be small the significance is not. The 
change from Admission to Assessment underlines a commitment 
to planning what’s right for the patient by focusing on early 
assessment and decision-making for patients, and where possible 
minimising admissions to hospital.

The official opening of the Assessment Planning Unit was held 
earlier this month. 

“The Interdisciplinary Team in APU has been developing its model 
of care for patients to ensure we do not waste patient's time, by 
reducing unnecessary waste and adopting new best practice ways 
of working,” says Medical Leader - Medicine, ED, Health in Ageing 
and Pharmacy Dr Kate Grimwade. 

The introduction of an Ambulatory Emergency Care (AEC) area is 
part of this developing model. The new front-of-house provides a 
co-location space as well as providing additional ambulatory care 
facilities for patients. 

“This means more patients can be seen in an outpatient style 
using a combination of chairs and consult rooms for assessment 
and treatment,” says Kate. “This supports our focus on keeping 
patients up, dressed and moving and ensuring time in hospital 
is well spent by teams working together. 

“Bed space 5 has been de-commissioned and turned into a co-
location space for the team. For a long time the administrators 
have felt disconnected from the team in their current location 
and this new space sees us working side by side.”

Healthcare Assistant Henny Edkins even put pen to paper, 
especially for the occasion, and wrote an Ode to APU. The 
poem reflected the journey of the staff in APU and their 
commitment “to do the very best we can, and be the best 
that we can be”. 

Name change signifies commitment to 
planning what’s right for the patient

The new Assessment Planning Unit configuration aims to provide 
a much better all-round experience for patients, whānau, visitors 
and staff.

The success of the Bay of Plenty 
District Health Board (DHB) as a 
teaching and research facility for the 
University of Auckland’s Faculty of 
Medical and Health Sciences has 
resulted in it officially becoming a 
Clinical Campus.    

This makes it the fifth such campus 
in New Zealand and only the second 
outside of Auckland. 

The change from Clinical Site to 
Clinical Campus recognises the 
expansion of the Faculty’s training 
opportunities, research activities and 
presence in the region.

Distinguished Professor Ian Reid, 
Deputy Dean of the Faculty, says 
that the Bay of Plenty DHB is a 
major teaching and research facility 
for the Faculty of Medical and 
Health Sciences, and this change 
acknowledges its significance.

“It also recognises the major 
contribution the Bay of Plenty DHB 

makes to our clinical training, the 
excellence of the staff, and the 
outstanding teaching they are able to 
provide,” he says.

Because the site is now an official 
Clinical Campus, Professor Peter 
Gilling has been appointed to the 
new role of Assistant Dean Bay of 
Plenty. Based at Tauranga Hospital, 
he is both a Professor of Surgery at 
the University’s School of Medicine 
and the current Head of the Bay of 
Plenty DHB Clinical School.

Considered one of New Zealand’s 
most knowledgeable and 
experienced doctors, Professor 
Gilling has helped to oversee the 
steady expansion of the University’s 
specialist training hub in the Bay of 
Plenty over the past eight years. 

“We are very pleased to have 
achieved this milestone in our 
development and are looking forward 
to increasing collaboration with the 
University. This moves our relationship 

to another level,” he says. 

This year, the Bay of Plenty DHB will 
welcome 58 University of Auckland 
medical students on year-long 
placements, alongside students from 
other health programmes including 
nursing, pharmacy, and dietetics.

Since last year these placements 
were expanded to include students 
from all three clinical training years 
(fourth, fifth and sixth year students). 
Also for the second year-running, 
fifth year medical students will spend 
three months at Whakatāne Hospital 
completing hospital based and 
general practice based placements.

Bay of Plenty becomes the 
University’s second regional Clinical 
Campus after Waikato. The Faculty 
of Medical and Health Sciences 
also operates Clinical Campuses at 
Auckland, Waitemata and Counties 
Manukau DHBs.

 DHB receives Clinical Campus status

We have a name! E3 Flow has been selected 
from our recent ‘Play the Name Game’ 
competition. We were overwhelmed with the 
response to our competition to name the new 
programme based at Whakatāne Hospital 
which is about improving the way we provide 
health care both for you and our patients. 
We had 60 names to choose from, many involved ‘flow’ and all 
had our CARE values at heart. Some of the names really captured 
sub-streams of work and we may be in touch about using these 
names in the future. Congratulations to Whakatāne Hospital ED 
RMO Ralston D’Souza. Ralston has won the fitbit! A small treat is 
on its way for all those who entered, we thank you all. 

 

E3 Flow 
E3 Flow is co-ordinated by Whakatāne based Service 
Improvement Programme managers Fiona Burns, and Dave van 
Dijk, with support from Crystal Halbmaier from Francis Health.

Dave is on secondment to this position from his Whakatāne 
Hospital Duty Manager role for six months working three days a 
week on E3 Flow. He’ll be mainly working with the Inpatient teams 
on improving care co-ordination, supporting better discharge 
planning and preventing deconditioning of patients through a 
“Dressed is Best” focused campaign.

Fiona will support ED and Acute Care Unit teams with some of 
the work already underway on improving the clinical management 
of acutely unwell patients both within the hospital and to services 
beyond. A second stream of work will focus on our assessment 
and planning of care at the front door. The programme will have 
additional support from a Steering group with representation from 
the Executive and Eastern Bay Locality team members.

Fiona on the E3 Flow 
What is it?
Eastbay. While the hub of the programme is at Whakatāne 
Hospital, our patients are mostly from the Eastern Bay and always 
connect up with our essential community healthcare providers. 

Everyone. In partnership with our patients the success of this 
programme involves both clinical and non-clinical staff. 

Excellent. Excellent staff, provide an excellent service and 
therefore an excellent flow of clinical care, ‘Right place, right time, 
right team’.

Flow. It's about aiming for a seamless care delivery stream, 
shaping the way we work across the hospital and with the wider 
health sector to save your time and our patients' time. 

What sort of work is involved in 
E3 Flow?
Utilising our Quality Improvement framework, staff will see small 
tests of change occuring across work such as better screening 
patients for frailty factors earlier in our assessment process. This 
will help us to more quickly identify frail patients, and provide a 
more targeted care and support plan for them. 

For more details contact: Fiona.Burns@bopdhb.govt.nz, or David.
VanDijk@bopdhb.govt.nz on 4758. 

E3 Flow 
Eastbay.Everyone.Excellent.

Stories taken from February 2018 edition of Checkup. Mural in Whakatāne Hospital corridor.

BOPDHB’s four strategic priorities. Cover of Strategic Services Plan. 
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Trio embark on cycling challenge  
of a lifetime

Medical Officer of Health Phil Shoemack, 
Reporting Analyst Thomas Larkin and 
Communications Advisor James Fuller have 
just embarked on one of the world’s great 
bikepacking trips. 
The trio are undertaking the 3,000km-long Tour Aotearoa, biking the 
length of the country from Cape Reinga to Bluff. The route follows 
a combination of cycle trails, tracks, roads and beaches taking in 
some iconic scenery and locations, including 90-Mile Beach.

“It’s by far the longest and hardest physical challenge I’ve 
done,” says Thomas. “I’m looking forward to visiting places I 
probably would never get to see, being outside, and feeling the 
accomplishment of finishing. The uncertainty about so many things 
that could happen adds its own intrigue and excitement.” 

Pictured left to right: James Fuller, Phil Shoemack and Thomas Larkin.

Tour Aotearoa is a self-supported (i.e. everything you need you 
carry on your bike) brevet. A brevet is not a race. It is a ride 
following a set course, via 30 photo checkpoints, which you must 
complete between 10 and 30 days, meaning riders average 100-
300kms per day. 

“I’m definitely going to be closer to 30 days than 10,” says 
James. “I’m really looking forward to seeing so much of this 
beautiful country but not looking forward to the hills, which is 
unfortunate as pretty much the entire route seems to be hills.”

There are six ‘waves’ of 100 riders taking part, with the first 
‘wave’ setting off on Saturday 10 February. Phil was in that first 
group whilst Thomas and James got underway on Saturday 24 
February.

Riders have GPS trackers on their bikes and can be followed 
online. See https://touraotearoa2018.maprogress.com/

Manaakitanga

All-one-team
We communicate effectively and combine our knowledge 
and skills to achieve the best care for our patients.

Compassion
The patient is at the centre of everything we do. 
We respect our patients and our colleagues and 
care about their wellbeing.

Excellence
We provide a high standard of care and we value 
ongoing education for all of our team members.

Responsive
Resources are managed responsibly and we engage with 
others to respond to our communities’ evolving needs. 

Responsive Excellence

All-one-team
Compassion

Perioperative Charter Remarkable People, 
Extraordinary Place
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A special choir which helps people find their 
voices again has made a $1000 donation to a 
charity close to its heart.
To mark Parkinson’s Awareness week, last month the Brainwave 
Singers donated $1000 to the Bay of Plenty Parkinson’s Society. 

The choir uses singing to improve speech and communication in 
aphasia (stroke) sufferers and to delay neurological conditions like 
Parkinson’s.

Choir founder, Bay of Plenty District Health Board (BOPDHB) 
Speech and Language Therapist Robin Matthews says, “The 
Parkinson’s Society has supported us over the years so this is just 
giving a little something back.” 

Robin launched the choir seven years ago; it currently has about 
70 members. 

“The choir members are so committed to it and just love what 
they’re doing; they get so much out of it. It’s physiotherapy of the 
voice; singing as therapy.” 

President of the Bay of Plenty Parkinson’s Society Christine 
Mercer says the money would go towards the important work 
carried out by the society’s community educators. 

“The choir has made an incredible difference to people’s ability 
to project their voice and to help prevent choking which are both 
issues with Parkinson’s.” 

“Another element is the tremendous community aspect of the 
choir, being with like-minded people, so understanding each other 
if you’re having an off day for example. It’s so important to so 
many people,” says Christine.

Choir ‘gives a little back’ 
with $1000 donation

From left (with choir members in background): 
Parkinson’s Society Community Educator Glennis Best, 
Bay of Plenty Parkinson’s Society President Christine 
Mercer, Brainwave Singers choir member Helen 
Hough, Brainwave Singers founder and BOPDHB 
Speech and Language Therapist Robin Matthews. • pyjamas say you’re unwell

• clothes say you’re getting better

spot the difference

Tauranga Hospital’s Surgical Ward welcomed 
2018 with a new piece of art created by staff 
using recycled plastic from caps of medicine 
bottles, IV bags and the like.
Nurse Kendall Visser came up with the idea for the mosaic picture 
after watching a clip online about a piece of art created by a nurse 
in the States.

Kendall shared the idea with the team and soon her colleagues, 
Nurse Lousie Hallagan and Health Care Assistant Abbey Marsh 
came on board.

The trio got together in their own time at home to work on their 
creation.

“We wanted to create something that related to our work, using 
material from our ward, that would be fairly simple for people to 
understand,” says Kendall.

Nurse’s recycling a work of art

Pictured left to right: Nurse Louise Hallagan, Health Care 
Assistant Abbey Marsh and Nurse Kendall Visser.

To start with they drew a basic picture to work from, then an 
estimated 40 hours later their masterpiece was complete.

The mosaic features a heart with an ECG wave through it. This 
symbolises the desire they have to care for patients to the best of 
their ability and is a reminder of the fragility of life.

The New Zealand Registered Nurses medal represents the history 
of nursing. The koru depicts growth, strength and peace – values 
the trio believe are key to recovery. And the flowers represent the 
vibrancy of all staff working at the hospital. They say by sharing 
knowledge and expertise the CARE values are brought to life.

The next task for the trio is finding a suitable place in the hospital 
to hang their creation.

Heading home from hospital?

Kei te hoki koe ki te kainga

Patients who are 
informed about 
their care are 
more likely to 
go home from 
hospital on time.

Make sure you 
ask your doctors 
and nurses these 
questions.

What is the 
matter with 
me?
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What needs 
to happen 
before I can 
go home?When am 

I going to 
go home?

What is  
going to 
happen next?

Recognition -  BOP the first DHB to achieve ‘over the line’ status  
in the SAFE Staffing Healthy Workplaces Care Capacity Demand 

Management programme. 

Stories taken from Checkup. End PJ paralysis by encouraging 
older patients to get up, get 

dressed and get moving.

Health providers across the Bay of 
Plenty in 2017.

Cover of Māori Health Strategy. Perioperative Charter.

Queensland health contingent visit impressed by our initiatives.

Encouraging patients to ask questions about 
their care is being served up alongside meals at 
Tauranga Hospital.


